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REVENUE LAWS AMENDMENT BILL 2005 
Second Reading 

Resumed from an earlier stage of the sitting. 

HON GEORGE CASH (North Metropolitan) [5.09 pm]:  Before question time, I had raised the issue of the 
proposed amendment to the definition of the word “subsidiary”, which will now include 50 per cent interests.  I 
made the point that, in changing the definition of this word, we will widen the net for those companies to which 
the land-rich test will be applied.  Again, as with a number of other amendments in the bill, this proposed 
amendment is intended to commence from the date of the bill’s introduction into the Parliament; that is, 18 May 
2005.  There are also amendments to transactions that are to be disregarded for the land-rich test when 
determining dutiable value.  Members will be aware that the Commissioner of State Revenue has a certain 
discretion in the land-rich test.  The commissioner can disregard a transaction or series of transactions when, in 
the commissioner’s opinion, one of the purposes of the transaction is to defeat the object of the land-rich 
provisions.  The proposed amendments in the bill are aimed at ensuring that when a transaction or series of 
transactions are disregarded by the commissioner for the purpose of the land-rich test, the transaction or 
transactions are also disregarded for the purpose of other provisions in that part of the legislation, such as 
determining the dutiable value of the land and chattels.  The object of this provision is to ensure that the existing 
anti-avoidance provision is effective when it is exercised.  Again, this amendment is to be deemed to have come 
into effect on 18 May 2005, when the bill was introduced into the Parliament.   

The next issue is a debt for an uncompleted contract to sell land.  The amendment is to ensure that the 
uncompleted contract is not included in the calculation of the value of a property.  Members will be aware that 
when a company has entered into a contract to dispose of land and the contract has not yet been completed, the 
contract is disregarded and the land is deemed to be nonetheless owned by the company under the land-rich 
provisions.  In some circumstances, under the contract a debt is owed to the company for the balance of the 
purchase price and the debt is included as non-land property of the company.  If that occurs, it distorts the 
calculation of the 60 per cent land-rich test - that is, the land as a proportion of the total property of an entity - 
because the value of the land is equal to the value of the debt.  In short, this amendment will prevent the double-
counting of both the land and the associated debt.  If it were double-counted, the company would have to pay 
twice.  Again, that amendment is to be deemed to have commenced on 18 May 2005.   

There are a number of amendments to the corporate reconstruction provisions.  The Stamp Act contains a 
significant number of provisions for duty exemptions when assets are transferred between commonly owned 
companies.  The provisions include strict rules to distinguish genuine reconstructions that occur to improve the 
efficiencies of a corporate group from those that assist companies to minimise duty when buying and selling 
assets.  The Commissioner of State Revenue has identified a number of avoidance transactions aimed at avoiding 
duty.  It is proposed that these amendments will reduce the avoidance opportunities that have been identified by 
the Commissioner of State Revenue.  It will also improve, to the extent possible, the effectiveness of the 
provisions.  Some of these amendments relate to sister-to-sister subsidiary transfers.  In the past when a parent 
company had a sister subsidiary company, there was a need for the sister subsidiary company to transfer the land 
back to the parent company, which could then transfer it to a newly incorporated sister subsidiary company.  It is 
intended that the sister subsidiary company will be able to effect a property transfer to the newly incorporated 
sister subsidiary company.  In particular, the amendment will allow property to be directly transferred between 
those sister subsidiaries when the newly incorporated sister subsidiary company is owned by the parent company 
indirectly, even though the indirect transfers that would be necessary to achieve the same corporate restructure 
would not qualify for relief if the parent company had not been associated with the newly incorporated sister 
subsidiary company for the qualifying period.  The bottom line is that this amendment is aimed at ensuring that a 
direct transfer between sister subsidiaries does not qualify for relief if the indirect transfers that would have been 
necessary to achieve the corporate restructure under the previous arrangements would not have qualified for 
relief.  Again, that amendment is to be deemed to have commenced on 18 May 2005.   

There are also clawback provisions if shares in a transferor are subsequently transferred.  At the moment, to 
obtain corporate reconstruction relief, companies are required to have been associated for a qualifying period.  
That is generally three years.  Once the stamp duty relief has been granted for the transfer, there is a requirement 
that the transferor and the transferee remain associated for five years from the date of the instrument that effected 
the transfer.  Failure to meet this test will void the exemption and, as such, will trigger a clawback of the duty, 
plus a penalty component.  It is intended that this be changed.  Situations have been identified that circumvent 
the pre-association test to gain corporate reconstruction relief for the transfer of property from a subsidiary to 
another arm of the corporate group headed by a subsidiary with which it had not been associated for a qualifying 
period.  These amendments are designed to make good that situation.  To prevent the pre-association test being 
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circumvented, the proposed amendment will void the exemption and trigger the clawback provision when the 
shares in a transferee that has received a corporate reconstruction exemption are transferred within the corporate 
group when a transfer of the property of the transferor to the transferee following the share transfer would not 
have qualified for relief.  Again, that amendment is to be deemed to have commenced on 18 May 2005.   

As members will be aware, provisions in the Stamp Act allow for draft instruments and statements to be 
submitted to the Commissioner of State Revenue for predetermination of whether an exemption might apply or 
whether an offence could be committed.  When the original provisions were put into effect, it was presumed that 
the draft instruments and statements would be provided to the commissioner so that determinations could be 
made.  However, because of the significant cost that is sometimes associated with the drafting of these 
instruments and statements, it has become the practice that incomplete draft instruments and statements are 
submitted, along with an explanation by the proposer about the proposed corporate reconstruction, so that the 
commissioner can make a predetermination on the draft instrument or statement; that is, without seeing the 
completed model.  If the commissioner determines that the transaction is eligible for reconstruction relief, once 
the transfer is carried into effect the instrument or statement evidencing the transaction is eligible for stamp duty 
relief provided there are no material variations from the earlier predetermination request.  Because the 
commissioner is relying on incomplete documentation, decisions are being made that when acted on and the final 
documentation is presented, material differences are shown between the original proposition and the final 
documentation submitted to the commissioner for relief.  Clearly, the companies are claiming that the 
commissioner has already agreed that they should be exempt documents but the commissioner wishes to 
challenge those on the basis that there have been material changes to the proposition originally submitted.  In 
respect of pre-transaction advice on potential exemption from duty, it is proposed that there will be an 
opportunity for the duty to become payable when the commissioner determines there have been material changes 
to the earlier draft instruments or statements or the particulars submitted to the commissioner that have been used 
in the predetermination of exemptions or otherwise. 

The bill also provides for the repeal of sections 75JA(4), 75JA(6) and 75JE(1)(da).  The reason for the repeal is 
that, as a result of the review of business taxes that was carried out by the government some time ago, various 
taxes were abolished and various duties on marketable securities were also abolished.  The abolition of 
marketable securities duty has had an effect on sections of the Stamp Act, and they are now able to be repealed.  
It is also proposed that section 75JE(1)(da) be repealed, because it refers to section 75JA(4). 

There are also amendments to the transfer relief for bodies that are exempted as interposed companies.  Members 
will be aware that corporate reconstruction relief is provided on the share transfer that arises when a company is 
interposed between another company and its shareholders.  However, as marketable securities duty has been 
abolished, stamp duty relief is required only when the shares are being transferred in a land-rich company and 
the land-rich provisions of the act are applicable.  The proposed amendments introduce a more limited, but 
similar, provision that allows property to be transferred from the transferor to the interposed company, if the 
company receives an exemption for the interposition.   

Another amendment in the bill is to the definition of “issued share capital”.  The commissioner has found that, as 
a result of identifying a number of non-profit organisations that are routinely restricted by their constitutions 
from participating in the distribution of income and capital of a body corporate in the case of winding up, the 
companies are not able to access the corporate reconstruction relief.  It is intended to amend the definition of 
“issued share capital” to bring those companies within the exemption provisions. 

There has also been some ambiguity about the date of execution of an instrument or dutiable statement.  The 
proposed amendments intend to deem a section 31B or 31C statement to be executed at the time the acquisition 
or transfer that is the subject of the statement actually occurred.  Further amendments are also proposed to ensure 
that the pre-association test is imposed at the time a relevant acquisition occurs.  Because this was announced 
some time ago, it has taken effect from 18 May 2005. 

Members will be aware that on a number of occasions in recent years the provisions of the Stamp Act relating to 
listed public unit taxes have been amended.  As part of the business tax review, provisions were inserted in the 
Stamp Act to charge duty on the conversion of a public unit trust to a private unit trust.  To this effect, the Stamp 
Act provides that when a disposition results in a unit trust scheme becoming a private unit trust scheme, the unit 
trust scheme will be taken to become a private unit trust scheme immediately before the occurrence of the 
disposition.  Because some anomalies have been identified in this area of the act, the amendment is designed to 
ensure that the provisions operate as intended; that is, the private unit trust provisions are being amended so the 
exemption for the transfer of a marketable security is not applicable when assessing the duty payable under the 
provisions. 
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There is an additional proposal affecting disabled beneficiaries to ensure that disabled beneficiaries are eligible 
for concessional rates of stamp duty.  Members will be aware that the Stamp Act already provides for 
concessional rates of stamp duty to apply to certain residential or business property that is purchased by an 
eligible purchaser when an eligible purchaser is defined for the purposes of the concession to exclude an 
individual who intends to hold the property as a trustee.  It has been found that a number of properties are being 
held by trustees in trust for disabled persons.  Notwithstanding that, no exemption is available for the trusts for 
those disabled persons.  The proposed amendment is to ensure that the concessional rate of stamp duty applies in 
circumstances in which a trustee purchases residential property on behalf of a disabled person or a trustee of a 
discretionary trust purchases property and the beneficiaries of the trust include a disabled beneficiary.  The 
amendments in the form in which they are put forward will be generally consistent with the treatment of persons 
with legal disabilities under the Land Tax Assessment Act 2002.  Only this afternoon one of my colleagues 
referred to a situation in which an aged father and mother who own their family home purchased a house some 
time ago for their disabled daughter, who is now an adult.  They, of course, are prevented in the first instance 
from access to a social security pension.  They are also prevented because of the ownership of the second home, 
which was purchased specifically for their disabled daughter.  They are also prevented from accessing other 
social security benefits that are available to other people.  This proposition will enable the mother and father to 
place the daughter’s home in trust on behalf of their disabled daughter, and that property will not count as an 
asset in calculating the pension that the parents should be able to access in line with other members of the 
community.  This is a very important amendment that will be well received in the community. 

Some difficulties have arisen with conveyance duty for property presented as security under a mortgage.  
Mortgage duty provisions of the Stamp Act were substantially rewritten as a result of changes following the 
report of the business tax review.  Difficulties were experienced in that some amendments made some time ago 
in good faith by Parliament had not operated as originally intended.  It is necessary to amend some earlier 
amendments.  The amendments relate to conveyance duty on a property used as security under a mortgage.  The 
exemption will be reinstated to ensure that the transfer of property security does not attract conveyance duty, and 
the amendment will be deemed to have come into effect on 1 January 2004, which is somewhat earlier than the 
other retrospective amendments to which I have referred.  I would be interested to know from the minister 
whether examples have arisen in which duty has been paid as a result of this omission, and whether refunds will 
be paid on taxes or duty paid in respect of problems identified in that area of the act. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  I don’t think they will be made retrospective. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  The effect is being made retrospective to 1 January 2004. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  Yes - from now back to 1 January.  That’s a different question. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  It is retrospective to that date.  It is the date from which the law is deemed to have 
commenced.  I am interested to know whether duty has been paid.  I suspect it has, and that that is the reason the 
Commissioner of State Revenue has identified the anomalies following earlier amendments to the Stamp Act. 
Another identified anomaly relates to the hire of goods regime that requires duty to be imposed on the hire of 
goods in respect of commercial hire businesses in which the goods are used solely or predominantly within 
Western Australia.  “Hire of goods” has been interpreted to mean the hire of goods, notwithstanding that the hire 
of goods might be incidental to a lease or licence to occupy or use the land.  One good example is a golf club.  
Someone attends the golf course for the primary purpose of playing golf, but hires the golf sticks and other 
golfing equipment to enable that person to play golf.  The intention is to recognise that the hire of that sporting 
equipment is incidental to the main purpose - namely, the use of the land, so to speak, for the purpose of playing 
golf.  That was the situation some time ago.  The amendments made a few years ago have unintentionally 
widened the base to include matters like the hire of golf clubs and buggies on golf courses and other similar 
situations.  That is to be rectified. 
Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  It’s the same question. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Indeed; it is retrospective to 1 July 2004.  I am interested to know from the minister 
whether any duty will be repayable and refunded in that regard.  If that is the case, are there any administrative 
problems associated with refunds?  This amendment will distinguish the hire of goods when those goods are 
incidental to the occupation and use of the land. 
In respect of exemptions of conveyancing duty for the gift of property, the bill will amend the third schedule of 
the Stamp Act to provide an exemption for the settlement of the gift of property when the conveyancing of the 
sale of the property would be exempt from stamp duty.  When the marketable securities duty was abolished from 
January 2004, an exemption was inserted in the third schedule of the Stamp Act for conveyance duty for the 
transfer and sale of the marketable security in respect of shares.  However, the Commissioner of State Revenue 
has recently identified that although the exemption applies to a conveyance or transfer on a sale, it may not apply 
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on a settlement or gift of marketable securities.  The original intention was that the abolition of marketable 
securities duty should apply in these circumstances; therefore, it is necessary to insert a specific exemption in the 
Stamp Act to ensure that the original intention is put into effect.  Again, that exemption is to apply 
retrospectively from 1 July 2004, which was the date on which marketable securities duty was abolished.   
Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  There are quite a number of them that raise the question of retrospectivity. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  The minister is right.  It will be interesting to know the answer because sometimes an 
identified anomaly is overlooked by the revenue authorities, notwithstanding that the law is clear in its intent, 
even if that intent is wrong.  To some degree, I am interested to know whether these anomalies are overlooked in 
respect of taxation and duty payable or whether people are still required to pay the tax or duty on the basis that 
the law is the law.  If so, will refunds be made available?  I would think that the Commissioner of State Revenue 
will be able to answer that question without too much trouble at all. 
Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  Yes. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Members would be aware that certain first home owner rate provisions apply.  A 
concession was made recently to apply to homes with a value of up to $250 000, and that concession was to 
phase out completely with homes valued at $350 000.  Vacant land was included in the scheme with a 
concession applying on land valued at $150 000, and it phased out at land valued at $250 000.  Those matters are 
specified in the second schedule of the Stamp Act.  A question of interpretation has arisen about the interests in 
the property.  In some cases, the original intention was that the exemption was to apply to a single property, and 
it was that only 100 per cent in total could be claimed.  However, the wording of the act is such that some people 
want the act interpreted in respect of their interest in a property; that is, rather than the property having a limit of 
$250 000, they argue that a half-interest could be $250 000, which would mean that the home was valued at 
$500 000.  That was not the original intention, as $500 000 well and truly exceeds the threshold.  There is no 
need to amend that provision to specify that the threshold limits apply to the value of the home or vacant land 
that is being acquired and not to the value of a person’s interest in the property that is being acquired.  We are 
really distinguishing between the actual home or land and a person’s specific interest in a given property. 
The Stamp Act includes provisions that refer to de facto partners and relationships.  Following the business tax 
review report, when the amendments were introduced into Parliament, reference was made to a de facto partner.  
In some areas of the act reference is made to a de facto partner of two years standing.  That does not appear in 
every reference to a de facto partner in the Stamp Act, and there is an intention to amend the term “de facto 
partner” in these provisions to specify that the de facto relationship must have existed for at least two years, 
consistent with certain other legislation.  During the committee stage we can go into the various amendments to 
other acts that changed the position of de facto partners in Western Australia.  For instance, the Family Court Act 
has a particular definition for de facto partners, and another act that went through this house in 2003, a copy of 
which I will find at a later stage, also raised the issue of de facto partners.  My interest in this matter is to query 
why the period of two years is selected, because if a de facto partnership has existed for a period, 
notwithstanding that the period is less than two years, it would seem that those in the de facto relationship should 
be entitled to the exemptions that apply to related purchasers. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  I think it relates to the parent act.  I cannot think of the name of it. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Is it the Taxation Administration Act? 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  It would be specified in the legislation that covers de facto relationships. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  We can go into that later.  I think the minister is right.  There certainly is a reference to 
that act in the comments made by the minister, but that act does not give any reason why a de facto relationship 
should be of at least two years standing.  I am arguing that that requirement will disadvantage some people who 
would have been in a genuine de facto relationship that may have broken up prior to that two-year period.   

The definition of “related party” in respect of conditional contract provisions is also to be amended.  In general 
terms, it is to be widened to include specific relations related by blood; for instance, brothers, sisters, uncles and 
aunts.  They were omitted from the definition earlier and an amendment is required to the definition of persons 
who are related for the purpose of conditional contract provisions, which includes family members. 

The final amendment deals with mortgage duty premium funding agreements.  As members will be aware, there 
are premium funding arrangements in place whereby an insured person is lent an amount of money that is equal 
to the premium that is payable to an insurer and the insurer charges interest on the amount that is loaned.  As 
security for the loan, the insured person assigns to the premium funder his or her interest in the insurance policy 
and all sums payable under the insurance policy, including a premium refund.  That is not an unreasonable 
situation, because the premium funder has a significant interest in the property and is entitled to that assignment.  
At the moment the Stamp Act does not provide a specific rule for determining the nexus for mortgages relating 
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to premium funding agreements, and an amendment is required to provide that the nexus for the purpose of the 
mortgage duty provisions is the place of residence of the insured person or, in the case of a company, where the 
company is taken to be registered for the purposes of the Corporations (Western Australia) Act. 

Whilst it has taken some time to go through that legislation, I said earlier that the Stamp Act is a very complex 
act and there is a need to at least recognise the various provisions contained within this bill that will in due 
course amend that act.  I have advised the minister that in committee I will be very interested to pursue the 
question about the word “business” and the interpretation of that word, whether it be singular or plural, as 
indicated in the Interpretation Act, and whether the amendment that we are now making alters the characteristic 
of the original intention of the act when it went through this place some years ago.  If that is the case then let us 
admit it, because it is widening the net in respect of those who will be caught in these areas.  We can deal with a 
number of other areas in committee, but in general terms we have already in another place agreed to support this 
bill.  I make the point that when one listens to various people in the community who are affected by the 
provisions of the Stamp Act and other state taxing acts, the question always arises of whether we are 
complicating things even more by adding to the existing acts.  Only this morning the attention of a number of 
opposition members was drawn to a reinterpretation of duty that is payable for vehicles owned by motor vehicle 
dealers that might for a period be lent to charitable organisations.  I understand the Commissioner for State 
Revenue is reinterpreting the provisions such that duty will be payable once those vehicles are lent or provided 
to those other groups of people, and duty will again be payable when the vehicles are sold in due course to other 
people.  I understand the government has certainly been made aware of the reinterpretation by the commissioner 
of this issue, the opposition has been made aware of it and I am sure other parties in the Parliament have been 
made aware of it, but I would argue that if we are to do anything about it there is a need to introduce a bill to 
ensure that there is no adverse reinterpretation of that clause.  It is no good if we, as parliamentarians, listen to 
the problems that people in the community have, say we are sorry and then do nothing about it.  I will be 
encouraging some of our members in another place, if they want to make an impact on the way in which the 
Commissioner for State Revenue is interpreting that duty provision, to the view that the only way for there to be 
clarification is to introduce a private member’s bill.  The government can also do that, and I hope that, as 
representations have been made to the government, it will recognise the impact of that reinterpretation and the 
effect it is having in the community.  A number of motor vehicle dealers have approached charitable 
organisations to which they have lent cars and have indicated to those charitable organisations that they will have 
to take the cars back, otherwise they - the dealers - will be up for the duty; or, given the reinterpretation by the 
commissioner, if the charitable organisations want to keep the vehicles for some time on a loan basis, the 
charitable organisations will be up for the duty themselves.  That seems to be an extreme way of raising revenue 
and it is having an adverse effect on well-known charitable organisations within the state.  I did not think that 
was Parliament’s original intention when that provision was passed many years ago.   

With those comments, I indicate that my party has already agreed to support this bill.  I am therefore obliged to 
support the bill, notwithstanding that I believe it will widen the net for those who will be subject to additional 
duty and taxation.  That in itself is quite unnecessary at this stage of the government’s financial cycle given the 
government’s acknowledgement in only the past few weeks that the 30 June estimate of its budget surplus is now 
approximately $1.2 billion.  Just before 30 June, the Treasurer’s Advance Authorisation Account was amended 
with the transfer of $500 000 or $600 000.  I said at the time that the transfer was being made so that it would not 
impact on the 30 June budget balance.  Had that money not been transferred, the surplus would not have been 
$1.1 billion or $1.2 billion, it would have been something like $1.5 billion or $1.7 billion.  It would have been a 
huge amount of money.  In their budget speeches most members on this side of the house indicated that this 
government is unquestionably awash with funds and there is no need to extend the taxing regime any further.  
When I made my contribution, I said that, if the government were dinkum, it would reduce taxes in Western 
Australia and give the community a fair go.  It should give people an opportunity to spend their money the way 
they want to rather than imposing on them an obligation to give it to the government to decide at its whim where 
the money should be spent.  

HON GIZ WATSON (North Metropolitan) [5.52 pm]:  I do not have a large amount to say on the 
amendments to the three revenue law bills before the house.  My comments on behalf of the Greens(WA) are in 
a similar vein but on the opposite side of the coin to those made by Hon George Cash.  The Greens have 
questions about the government’s reducing its tax base by these amendments, which in effect provides tax 
breaks.  We have often heard from either side of politics in government that the state’s revenue raising base is 
limited.  The Greens argue in principle that it is better to use those taxes for education, health and other services 
for which the state has responsibility.  Just before we rose for the winter break, I think I raised the issue of 
environmental sustainability.  There is a philosophical argument that if we undercut the state’s tax base by 
providing tax cuts - I realise this legislation provides more of an adjustment than a tax cut per se and most of the 
adjustments have been reasonably argued - the government cannot then complain that the state does not have the 
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revenue, if members understand what I mean.  Although tax breaks are popular with the community, the 
evidence indicates that, when the public is given tax breaks, it does not do anything more with the money than 
spend it on consuming more.  That is not necessarily an ideal outcome in the management of the state.  However, 
that is a whole different philosophical view of how taxes should be spent.  As much as there is a fair amount of 
money in the state coffers, that money can be put to some fairly important uses.  The Greens have highlighted 
the importance of the state being in a financial position from which it can change industry and do a range of 
other things to ensure that the state becomes environmentally sustainable.  Any surplus should be invested wisely 
at this time.  

I notice with interest Hon George Cash’s comments about the requirement for de facto couples to be together for 
two years.  It is an interesting difference and, in fact, is discrimination.  It is interesting to me because I was 
debating the fact that, in other areas, a de facto relationship is not recognised until after two years.  

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  But not less than two years.  

Hon GIZ WATSON:  Once the two years has passed.   

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  It is technically de facto.   

Hon GIZ WATSON:  Yes; whereas marriage - 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  Yes; legal rights apply the day people get married. 

Hon GIZ WATSON:  It means that a week after meeting each other a couple can be married and have legal 
rights from that day.  I do not recommend it; it would be a bit of a rush! 

Most people argue that de facto couples should have legal status equal to that of a married couple.  Why then say 
that, in some cases, de factos should wait for two years?  Perhaps it can be overcome by de facto couples 
registering their relationship as de facto couples and then being eligible for all the rights and responsibilities of a 
married couple rather than waiting an arbitrary two years on which basis it is judged that de facto relationships 
are stable.  It is arbitrary.  Why two years?  Why not one year or five years?   

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  If you went on a date with somebody for a week or so and the next thing that person 
claimed to be your de facto, it might be a little rich in addressing some of these issues.  

Hon George Cash:  A couple can genuinely have a de facto relationship that lasts only three months.  

Hon GIZ WATSON:  That is right. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  A couple can have a de facto relationship that lasts one week.  

Hon George Cash interjected. 

The DEPUTY PRESIDENT (Hon Ray Halligan):  Order!   This argument would be better held during 
committee.  

Hon GIZ WATSON:  I look forward to that debate because it is an interesting issue.  It can be resolved but 
perhaps not in the context of this bill.   It might be appropriate to register as a de facto couple as soon as a couple 
feels they want to indicate their intention to sustain the relationship.  That way it would not be necessary to 
introduce more legislation to define the legitimacy of the relationship.  The Greens support the bills; we do not 
see anything particularly problematic with them.  I look forward to the debate in committee.   

HON MURRAY CRIDDLE (Agricultural) [5.59 pm]:  The Leader of the House has just shown me a map of 
the rainfall in my area so I do not know that taxation will be an issue shortly!  It looks pretty good to me!   

Hon Kim Chance:  You might like to show Hon Ken Baston while you are at it.   

Hon MURRAY CRIDDLE:  That is the good news.  I have had briefings on this legislation.  I always have 
difficulties understanding this sort of legislation because it is very complicated.  We always say we will reduce 
the burden of taxation and the complications surrounding taxation laws.  These bills address very complex 
issues.  I guess this legislation is an attempt to make them a little more straightforward.  I will ask some 
questions during committee.  Taxation on stamp duty was to be removed with the introduction of the goods and 
services tax, but the stamp duty has remained and I would like some clarification on that. 

Sitting suspended from 6.00 to 7.30 pm 
Hon MURRAY CRIDDLE:  I made a couple of remarks just before the dinner break, indicating that I have had 
a briefing from the ministerial staff and the department, and I was reasonably happy with it.  I also pointed out 
that I wanted to comment on a couple of issues.  I will do this in the committee stage, but perhaps I can just 
touch on them briefly now.  I was concerned about whether any duty would be paid on the January 2004 date 
indicated in the legislation.  There has also been some discussion about a tax on hired goods, and whether there 
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is a ceiling on the amount of payment before that comes into effect.  I will be asking that question a little later.  It 
was one of the issues that was raised with me just recently and I did not have the opportunity to ask the staff 
when they gave us that briefing.  Having said that, I will take the opportunity, as we go through the bill in the 
committee stage, to ask a couple of questions. 

I was by and large happy with the briefing I got, albeit that there is an opportunity here for the state government 
to make some taxation relief available.  I hope that the government spends its surpluses in areas that most benefit 
the state.  With the enormous surpluses, we need to take the opportunity to put in place the required 
infrastructure that will benefit us well into the future.  There are certainly areas in the mid-west where 
infrastructure will be required to allow some of the big projects there to go ahead.  This would be a timely 
opportunity to put in place some of those items now that the funds are available.  There is also a list of leftover 
infrastructure requirements that were not addressed during the time of the previous government.  I am bemused 
that this government does not take the opportunity to put some of those rail and road projects in place.  I know 
the minister continues to say that the previous government did not build any railways, but this government is in 
power, and if it wants to get freight off the road and onto the rail and reduce the danger of accidents on the road, 
these opportunities need to be taken.  Money needs to be spent responsibly in areas that would most benefit the 
state.  Having said that, I will welcome the opportunity to make some remarks in the committee stage.  

HON SIMON O’BRIEN (South Metropolitan) [7.33 pm]:  I want to comment on a specific part of the 
Revenue Laws Amendment Bill 2005 that relates to disabled beneficiaries of trust arrangements.  As long ago as 
2002, the government was approached about providing some relief through stamp duty and flow-on 
arrangements, along the lines I am about to describe, to families of people with disabilities when those families 
provide accommodation separate from the primary family home for a younger member of the family with a 
disability who is living semi-independently.  The best way that I can deal with this issue is to go back to an 
example to which I have alluded in the past. It relates to a situation that was drawn to my attention by Mr Brian 
O’Hart and his wife, Jean O’Hart, after they had been lobbying the government for some time.  I first met Mr 
and Mrs O’Hart in July 2003.  In a nutshell, their story is as follows.  Mr and Mrs O’Hart have a daughter who 
has, through disability, a number of challenges facing her.  In turn, those challenges are visited upon the O’Hart 
family.  All of us care for our family members.  Indeed, from the time we were infants we relied upon our 
families to look after our needs because of our situation in life.  Those of us who reach a grand old age may also 
require assistance that, in the primary instance, is the responsibility of the family to provide.  Families provide 
that sort of nurturing and attendance to all the requirements of life for family members who need that assistance.  
That is the way it has always been; it is largely the way it always will be; and it is most definitely the way it 
should be.  That is the nature of human relationships within families.  It is one of the strengths of our society that 
there is an attitude amongst families with members with high care needs that in the first instance the family seeks 
to provide for the needs of that family member.  They do it willingly, and with love.  They will do all that it takes 
for however long it takes. 

The O’Hart family has a daughter who is intellectually disabled.  However, she is able to live a semi-
independent, supervised life in her own home, often living with one or two other similarly intellectually disabled 
people as co-residents.  In 1988, Mr O’Hart bought a duplex half in Wembley for his daughter for $83 000.  I am 
sure many of us would like to wind back the clock and buy a property in Wembley for $83 000, for the simple 
reason that, over time, the capital value of such property increases.  Around July 2003, when I was speaking with 
Brian, he indicated that the duplex was then valued at around $350 000, having had some value added to it by the 
family.  However, it had certainly appreciated significantly in value.  As the house will see, that is part of the 
problem that then came to visit the family.  

Over the years Brian, Jean and the family have looked after their daughter with a high level of care at all hours of 
the day and night every day and in situations that do not apply to families who do not face the challenges of 
raising a child with a serious disability.  I understand they have looked after their daughter for about 37 years.  
When one thinks of Brian and Jean’s daughter, one tends to use terms like “their child”.  However, we must 
remember that their child is now approaching 40 years of age.  For 37 years the O’Harts looked after their 
daughter in the family home.  That is a pretty hard thing to do.  I am glad to say that members of this house are 
well aware of the challenges that confront families that have that extra duty to take care of. 

After decades of high levels of care, the O’Harts had always planned to set up their daughter so that she could be 
as reasonably independent as she could, within certain limits.  They did so in the knowledge that the day would 
come when they would not be around to take care of her because they were too old and infirm or because they 
will have died when their daughter is elderly.  They wanted to make sure - as any parent would - that their family 
was adequately provided for, especially regarding their particular needs.  That is why the O’Harts bought the 
duplex in Wembley for their daughter.  Incidentally, I hasten to point out to members that Mr O’Hart is more 
than happy to be identified and for his circumstances to be described in this way.  By definition, the Wembley 
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property is a second property owned by the O’Harts and is not the principal place of residence.  If the daughter 
had been living in a house that had been nominally owned by her - I do not believe she is legally competent to 
control that property - a number of benefits would have accrued to her by virtue of her disability.  These benefits 
would have included concessions on council rates, water rates and on certain utility charges.  However, these 
concessions are not available to her because the legal owners of the second property are her parents.  Therefore, 
those concessions are not available.  In addition, land tax applies because it is not the owners’ principal place of 
residence.  That is an extra whammy with which they are hit. 

In 2003 Mr O’Hart turned 65 and was officially and in every other way legally retired.  Questions then arose 
about his future income.  As it transpired, if he had an $83 000 investment property, he could have acquired a 
pension under the existing rules.  However, a person with a $350 000 property has exceeded the assets cap and 
has no hope of getting a pension.  Therefore, the O’Harts are unable to receive a pension.  Most people who own 
a second property own it as an investment that earns them income.  However, from the O’Harts’ point of view, it 
was a further drain on their resources because they had to pay extra shire and water rates and land tax etc. 

The O’Harts had set up this arrangement in perfectly good faith but were hit from all sides by a series of 
unforeseen consequences simply because they had tried to provide for their daughter and in so doing to not be a 
burden on the state.  They had another alternative: to leave the daughter, as most adult children do, to make her 
own way in the world.  The only way she could make her own way in the world, of course, would be as a client 
of the Disability Services Commission, and to find state accommodation.  That would incur the cost of caring for 
or supervising her, additional advocacy costs and the rest of it.  Unquestionably the O’Harts were doing the right 
thing by saving the state substantial amounts of money by providing care for their daughter themselves, not only 
now and for the previous 37 years but until the end of their daughter’s life.  What have they received in return?  
They must pay two bills for the utilities and the rates, they are hit with land tax and now they are not eligible for 
a pension.  If they sell their other property to enter into another arrangement, they will realise a whopping capital 
gain - bearing in mind that it is not the principal place of residence.  Of course, it is not up to them to do that, in 
their minds, because the home is their daughter’s home forever.  It is not an option for them to dispose of it.  If 
the minister or I had an investment property and upon retirement were confronted by other expenses or wanted to 
rationalise our income, we could make decisions about whether to realise capital gains by selling a property and 
rationalising our personal budgets.  However, those options are not available to the O’Harts. 

How could they extricate themselves from this situation?  They could certainly address the question of 
concessions on utilities and rates if the home was not in their name but was in the name of a trust that was set up 
for their daughter.  That would seem to fulfil their requirements.  They are not seeking to profit from the 
Wembley property.  They want it to be secure for their daughter for all time, but at the same time they need a fair 
go and to be free of the ongoing expenses.  Those expenses would not accrue to the beneficiaries of a trust and 
those who are otherwise entitled to concessions through having a disability.  In addition, the circumstances of a 
number of people who do get concessions are not as difficult as those faced by the O’Hart family.  That rubs salt 
into their wounds. 

How do they set up a trust?  When a trust is established, it can address some of these problems.  Of course, the 
O’Harts’ problems do not stop with that potential solution.  The ownership of that second property must be 
transferred from the parents’ name to a trust that is set up for the purpose.  That transfer would incur stamp duty.  
In 2003, the amount of stamp duty they were looking at, including legal fees and a bit of capital gains tax, would 
have cost them about $30 000.  It is possible that they could have dealt with those sorts of expenses if they were 
disposing of their property to a cash-paying buyer, but they were doing no such thing.  They cannot afford to pay 
$30 000 to transfer property on a piece of paper for the purposes I have described - nobody could.  They must 
pay a few thousand dollars worth of taxes, charges and rates and the rest of it, and they cannot access the 
pension.  It is a very difficult situation. 

I am aware that the O’Harts have been lobbying the government to do something about this.  I have seen some of 
the correspondence between the family and various departments of the state; indeed, I have previously referred 
to it in this place over the years.  The government’s response, typically, is that everyone could recognise the 
problem, but, gee, it is not an easy one to fix.  Of course, it is not a warm, fuzzy department that one deals with 
in this matter of community welfare or advocacy for people with disabilities - no way!  It is the Treasury.  Of 
course, the Treasury and the state tax office are, as they must be, fairly hard nosed about these matters.  It is not 
as simple a case as just saying, “Well, clearly there is a fair resolution to all this; just do it”, because if the law is 
just changed willy-nilly to take account of situations such as the ones I have just described, there may be all sorts 
of other unforeseen circumstances with people falsely setting up trusts to avoid various charges, rightful taxes, 
rates and so on, when in fact they have a hidden investment.  That is not the case with the O’Harts, but it could 
be the case with some other people in the future if we are careless about how we legislate in these matters.   
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Therefore, I was very interested when the Revenue Laws Amendment Bill was introduced into the house.  It 
would have been nice if it could have been done perhaps a few years ago.  However, clearly, a lot of work has 
had to go into this legislation.  Some of the work, which has been pioneering in its own way, was prepared pro 
bono.  A booklet entitled “Residential Property Ownership For Disabled Persons: A Guide for Parents and 
Guardians from a Tax and Asset Protection Perspective” was prepared by Deacons, solicitors, without charge 
and at the request of the advocacy group People with Disabilities (WA) upon the initiative of Mr Brian O’Hart.  I 
thought it was a tremendous gesture by Mr O’Hart to go to the effort of making sure that this was done to guide 
other parents in the future.  It is a very good guide that deals with all the relevant matters such as stamp duty, 
pensions and all the rest of it.  I certainly commend it, as I have in the past, to parents of people with disabilities 
whom they are trying to set up with their own assets via a trust for their long-term protection.  However, even 
with the knowledge gained by the O’Harts and others, and quantified, distilled, reproduced and answered in this 
booklet courtesy of Deacons, it does not address the problems that already existed, because those people cannot 
set up a trust without the transference of property. 

In relation to some long-running activity in the disability sector, the team developing what is known colloquially 
as the accommodation blueprint made a number of recommendations that touch upon accommodation 
requirements for people with disabilities.  This covers a very wide field.  However, recommendation 16 was a 
recommendation to look at this sort of problem.  A paper was produced called “Removing Barriers to Family 
Funded Support for People with Disabilities”.  I have a copy of that five-page report with me.  It was assembled 
by Barry MacKinnon, the chairman of the board of the Disability Services Commission, and a number of people 
who are active in the sector.  It identifies the sorts of problems that exist under a paragraph of findings entitled 
“Existing barriers and options for their removal”.  I will quickly read this into the record.  It states - 

Parents wishing to set up a financial plan incorporating a private trust for their son or daughter are faced 
with the following specific problems.   

1. Assets transferred to a trust attract stamp duty and in some cases capital gains tax. 

2. Real property in a private trust is subject to land tax.  Although there are some exemptions, 
where the occupant is a person with a disability, these are quite limited. 

3. For pensions’ purpose the property is still considered as belonging to the parents for the 
relevant period under the assets test. 

4. Income from an inter-vivos trust is taxed in the hands of the beneficiary even if it is used to 
purchase support services. 

That is the recent report that deals with the matters that we had all identified two or three years ago.  However, it 
is good to now have the support of that panel chaired by Mr MacKinnon.  The report then discusses each of 
those matters in turn, and it makes a number of recommendations.  The first recommendation relates to the 
impact of stamp duty and capital gains tax and states - 

Trusts established for the benefit of a family member with a disability to be exempt from stamp 
duty, capital gains and gifting provisions. 

On the impact of land tax, the recommendation was - 
Where a disabled beneficiary occupies trust property as his or her principal place of residence, 
the same exemption be applied as if that beneficiary owned the property in his or her own right. 

The recommendation regarding income from trusts was - 
In the case of a person eligible for a Disability Support Pension, trust income intended and used 
solely to purchase support services to be considered not taxable. 

Finally, on the proposal to defer payment of taxes and duties, the recommendation was - 
Where the intention of a proposed trust is solely to benefit the person with a disability during 
their lifetime, then payment of certain taxes or duties be deferred until the trust was wound up. 

Of course, members will be familiar from my earlier remarks with all those matters that I have just summarised.  
I heartily endorse the findings of that committee chaired by Mr MacKinnon, and congratulate it on reaching 
those findings.   
A couple of matters also become obvious upon reading that very good summary of recommendations.  The first 
is that a lot of those matters touch upon the jurisdiction of the commonwealth in respect of capital gains tax, 
certain pensions and gifting provisions.  The federal government obviously has some things to do to come to the 
party on these matters.  I look forward to seeing it do that in due course.  That is a matter for another day.  In the 
meantime, we have the bill before us, which in part - part 3, to be precise - proposes to amend the Stamp Act 
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1921 to give effect to the sorts of measures that we are talking about.  I have the second reading speech, and we 
have explanatory memoranda.  I will just signal to the minister now that when we are in committee - I am not 
sure whether that will be tomorrow or today - I would like to clarify precisely what is and is not contemplated by 
the government under these amendments regarding all those matters which I have just described and which fall 
within the jurisdiction of the state government, just so that people will know once and for all which rules will 
apply.  That will enable an updating, happily, of the excellent book produced by Deacons in 2003.   

It will give comfort to the parents and families of people with a serious disability who are seeking to set up 
accommodation for their son or daughter in the future.  It will certainly provide some very welcome and overdue 
relief for people in the position that I have described, such as the O’Hart family, which has for decades borne the 
burden of caring for a person with a serious disability because they believed it was a family responsibility and 
did not want their son or daughter to be a burden on the state and the public purse.  I am sure no member of this 
house would disagree with the view that the state has not only a moral but also a fiscal responsibility to meet 
such a family halfway, because the simple fact of the matter is that the public purse does benefit when families 
set up these arrangements.  If we prevent families from setting up these types of arrangements because of the 
ruinous application of stamp duty rates on property transfers, or because we fail to give rate and utility 
concessions to people who clearly are entitled to them, we will be letting down our community.  I commend the 
initiatives in the bill.  I will give credit where credit is due.  I commend the government for bringing them in.  I 
am happy it has done so.  However, I am seeking some clarification of how the government intends to apply 
these measures.  I certainly support this bill with some enthusiasm.   

HON LJILJANNA RAVLICH (East Metropolitan - Minister for Education and Training) [8.01 pm]:  It 
was never intended that the Revenue Laws Amendment Bill 2005 would extend the tax regime.  I am sure 
members would agree that the Commissioner of State Revenue performs an important role in the public interest.  
I am told the commissioner is a gentleman who likes to ensure that things are just as they should be.  This bill 
seeks to amend the Stamp Act 1921 and the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 2002 to address, firstly, the issue of 
avoidance.  A number of avoidance opportunities have been identified.  The bill aims to reduce the potential for 
avoidance.  That will obviously be good for the state.  The bill also seeks to improve the efficiency of a number 
of concessions, exemptions and rebates for taxpayers.  That will also benefit the state and taxpayers.  Finally, the 
bill seeks to improve the administration of the revenue legislation and correct a number of minor anomalies.  Of 
course that will also be good for the state and taxpayers.   

This is a fairly comprehensive piece of legislation.  I commend Hon George Cash for giving us a thorough 
analysis of the respective parts of this legislation and of the two parent acts that will be amended by this bill.  
Hon George Cash spent some time on the question of the payroll tax grouping provisions.  The grouping 
provisions were inserted into the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 1971 in November 1975.  Amendments were also 
made in January 1992 to each of the grouping provisions so that they would include their own exclusion 
provisions rather than rely on one general exclusions section.  At the time the grouping provisions were inserted, 
the then Treasurer, Sir Charles Court, advised in his second reading speech that problems did exist because of 
multiple registrations by companies that were seeking to reduce the amount of payroll tax that was payable.  At 
that time, a wide variety of methods, such as the use of related companies, partnerships and a range of other 
mechanisms such as trusts and service contracts, were used to achieve a number of separate registrations for the 
same organisation and thereby gain a number of separate tax-free thresholds.  Obviously having a number of tax-
free thresholds was not in the interests of the tax office or the community at large, because it meant that people 
were not meeting their full tax obligations.  Therefore, the legislation was intended to prevent avoidance by 
means of the splitting of organisations and the grouping together as one entity of organisations that were related 
companies, partnerships and trusts with common ownership, businesses with common control and businesses 
using common employees.  This matter is addressed in section 31 of the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 2002.  It 
provides for employers to be grouped if the employees of one business are shared with the business of another 
person.  Without this provision, it would be possible for two separately owned but closely associated businesses 
to share workers in order to take advantage of the payroll tax threshold and therefore avoid the payment of 
payroll tax.  This provision is clearly aimed at dealing with this problematic issue.  We are seeking to ensure that 
we achieve greater efficiencies in this regard.   

The recent Victorian case that was referred to by Hon George Cash highlighted a deficiency in this state’s 
legislation that in turn cast doubt on the ability of this state to group two or more businesses rather than just two 
businesses when the same employee works for multiple businesses.  It is not the intention of the grouping 
provisions that they be limited in this way.  The bill proposes to rectify this deficiency.  The Victorian 
legislation, and also the Northern Territory legislation, have been amended in a similar way to try to reduce the 
potential for this to occur.  It has always been assumed by the Office of State Revenue and others that, pursuant 
to section 10 of the Interpretation Act 1984, words in the singular number would include the plural.  Therefore, 
the word “business” in subsection (1) of section 10 would also include “businesses”.  That was the intent.  
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However, the Victorian Supreme Court, in Commissioner of State Revenue v Muir Electrical Co Pty Ltd & Ors, 
held that, prior to its amendment, the word “business” in section 9A of the Victorian Pay-roll Tax Act 1971, 
which relates to grouping in situations in which employees are used in another business, should be interpreted in 
the singular.  Of course, because the Western Australian legislation is very close to the Victorian legislation, 
amendments were considered to be appropriate to ensure there was clarity in this matter.   

Hon George Cash:  If that is the case, have groupings occurred in the past in respect of the singular word 
“business”?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am not sure.  My understanding is no, but I may need to get some clarification 
of that and deal with it further in committee. 

Hon George Cash:  If the answer is no, and if, as you have just said, it has always been assumed that the 
singular could also mean the plural, because that is what section 10 of the Interpretation Act says -   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  Although the decision in the Muir case is not binding in Western Australia, it is 
possible that the decision may be persuasive.  It is not possible to predict the decision that may be made by a 
court on this provision when an objection is being reviewed.  However, there is no intention to change the 
original intent of the provision.  It has always been intended that businesses in the plural will be included. 

Hon George Cash:  Therefore, to show that is the fact, we need to be able to show that, in the past, taxes have 
been imposed on businesses in the plural.  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  Yes.  
The member also raised the question of whether we are changing the character of the legislation.  These 
amendments are not intended to broaden the grouping provisions and are solely to clarify the intended operation 
of the grouping provisions when they were introduced.  It has always been assumed by the Office of State 
Revenue and others that, pursuant to section 10 of the Interpretation Act, words in the singular would include the 
plural and, therefore, the word “business” in subsection (1) would also include businesses.  I think that clarifies 
the situation.  If it does not, we can deal with it in committee.   

Hon George Cash:  You cannot look at that clause alone; you must look at the whole act.  The act has been 
written in a way that uses both singular and plural words.  It is now a matter of convenience in clause 31 for the 
minister to say that a singular word is now to be interpreted as a plural word.  That has not been the format of the 
act.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  We can deal with that in the committee stage.  I do not have a problem with it, 
but it is considered that the application of the grouping provision in these circumstances is extremely rare.  The 
Office of State Revenue has issued a commissioner’s practice - PT 20, payroll tax grouping exclusions - that 
outlines the factors that are to be taken into account when considering exclusion from grouping for an employer.  
In addition to the nature and degree of duties performed by the employees, other relevant factors include 
managerial control, ownership, commercial and financial arrangements and the sharing of common resources.  
Other issues need to be considered.   
Hon George Cash spoke about the exemption from conveyance duty for mortgages that also conveyed property.  
The mortgage duty provisions in the Stamp Act were substantially rewritten as part of the business tax review.  
Prior to these amendments, a conveyance of property was not chargeable with conveyance duty when the 
property transferred was intended only as security.  The honourable member raised the issue of the proposed 
amendment and whether it will reinstate the exemption retrospective to 1 January 2004.  I am advised that the 
proposed amendment will reinstate the exemption retrospective to 1 January 2004.  The deficiency was 
identified by the Office of State Revenue and not by a taxpayer.  The office identified it and moved to take 
remedial action.  As the provision existed previously, the taxpayer’s practice would be to continue.  In answer to 
the question raised by the member, if a case were identified, a refund would be possible under the reassessment 
provisions of the Taxation Administration Act.   
Hon George Cash also asked whether any taxpayers have paid duty that will now be exempted by the hire of 
goods amendment.  As duty was not charged on the hire of goods component under the rental business duty 
arrangements, it is likely that taxpayers have been paying duty on the goods component under the hire of goods 
regime.  The office is not aware of any taxpayers paying duty on the hire of goods component.  However, refund 
provisions do exist in the case of any taxpayer who has paid the duty.  I hope that provides some comfort to the 
member. 
In answer to the question about an exemption for a gift of property in cases in which a conveyance of a property 
would have been exempt, specific exemptions have been inserted into the third schedule of the Stamp Act to 
ensure that when the conveyance or transfer on the sale of property would be exempt from stamp duty as 
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settlement or gift of such property, it would also be exempt.  The honourable member raised the issue about the 
abolition and whether it should also apply in those circumstances and whether the exemption is to apply 
retrospectively from 1 January 2004.  I am advised that refunds under the Taxation Administration Act would 
also be possible but the taxation office is not aware of any refunds to date.   
From what I can ascertain, this is a set of measures that may be precautionary as much as they are seen to be 
possibly problematic.  Therefore, the Office of State Revenue has taken precautionary measures to tighten up the 
loopholes to minimise the potential for these things to occur.   
A couple of members raised the question of de facto partnerships of two years.  The Acts Amendment (Equality 
of Status) Act 2003 amended a number of acts to include the terms “de facto partner” and “de facto 
relationship”.  The intent of this act was to ensure all persons are equal before the law.  I know Hon Giz Watson 
has some issues in terms of same-sex couples.  The honourable member would argue that inequality still exists in 
that regard.  I am sure she will raise the issue in the committee stage.   

The substituted purchaser provision enables a purchaser to substitute a related party as the purchaser during the 
period between the signing of the offer and acceptance and the signing of the transfer with only nominal stamp 
duty applying.  The term “de facto partner” appears in the definition of “related persons” for the purpose of these 
provisions.  The two years is standard across concessions in state revenue legislation, such as the Stamp Act and 
the First Home Owner Grant Act.  In some cases this benefits the couple.  For example, in the first home owner 
grant legislation a person is not a spouse unless the couple has lived together for two years.  Apparently this 
amendment standardises this section with other state revenue acts.  I advise the honourable member that perhaps 
the way to get around it is, as we discussed informally earlier, to amend the Births, Deaths and Marriages 
Registration Act to address the term of a de facto relationship within the context of that particular parent act.  
That would then have some bearing in terms of this issue.   
Hon George Cash asked whether anomalies are overlooked by the commissioner or whether the law applied.  If a 
document is lodged, the commissioner is obliged to assess it.  However, if an amendment is pending, he may 
delay issuing an assessment until the law is changed in the interests of sensible tax administration.  It is more 
likely that these documents are not lodged with the commissioner in the first place.   
I will make a comment in relation to an issued raised by Hon Simon O’Brien.  He made a good contribution to 
the debate to ensure disabled beneficiaries are eligible for a concessional rate of stamp duty.  Quite clearly, a 
positive amendment is proposed in the legislation to ensure the concessional rate of stamp duty applies in 
circumstances in which a trustee purchases residential property on behalf of a disabled person or when a trustee 
or a discretionary trust purchases property and the beneficiaries of the trust include a disabled beneficiary.  The 
amendment will be generally consistent with the treatment of persons with legal disabilities under the Land Tax 
Assessment Act 2002.   
In terms of the specifics of Mr and Mrs O’Hart’s case, I am advised that under the confidentiality restrictions of 
the Taxation Administration Act, the tax affairs of specific individuals cannot be discussed by officers of the 
Office of State Revenue.  Therefore, I do not have information specifically related to Mr and Mrs O’Hart’s 
issues.  I am sure they will welcome the amendments that are made to the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act and the 
Stamp Act.  

Hon Simon O’Brien:  I am sure they will.  Basically, if we can get over the hurdle whereby people need to put 
property into an enduring trust without the serious disincentive of having to pay stamp duty on the conveyance 
of a property title, in effect most of the other problems to which I alluded will disappear.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  We will consider that in more detail during the committee stage.   
Finally, I thank members for their contributions.  I thank the Greens (WA) and the opposition for their support of 
the Revenue Laws Amendment Bill.  I look forward to moving into the committee stage.  
Question put and passed.  
Bill read a second time.   

Committee 
The Deputy Chairman of Committees (Hon Ray Halligan) in the Chair; Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich (Minister for 
Education and Training) in charge of the bill. 
Clause 1 put and passed.  
Clause 2: Commencement -  
Hon GEORGE CASH:  Clause 2 deals with the commencement of the various provisions of the bill once it has 
been assented to.  A number of clauses will come into operation on 18 May 2005.  Other clauses will come into 
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operation on 1 January 2004.  Clause 29 is deemed to come into operation on 1 July 2004.  As I understand it, in 
the minister’s second reading response to a question I asked about duty that may have been paid in matters that 
are to be dealt with retrospectively, she said that when that occurred, the Taxation Administration Act contains 
provisions that, having regard for the retrospective nature of the clauses to which I have referred, allow that duty 
to be refunded.  I ask the minister to let me know whether I have misunderstood or misinterpreted what she said.   

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  Back to 1 July 2004.  

Hon GEORGE CASH:  In some cases it would be 1 January 2004.  

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  It depends on the date.  

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Having established that duty can be refunded in the areas that will be retrospective in 
nature, will the minister advise - this is part of the question I asked earlier - whether duty has been collected with 
respect to clauses 28 and 30 for the period from 1 January 2004, clause 29 for the period from 1 July 2004 and 
clauses 4, 8, 12(1), 14(2) and (3) and 19 to 26, which are deemed to come into operation on 18 May 2005?  Has 
any duty been paid with respect to those matters during those periods?   
Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  Not that we are aware of.   
Hon GEORGE CASH:  I accept what the minister said.  However, I am concerned that the provisions in some 
of the clauses that will apply retrospectively will go back more than 12 months.  In the case of the provisions in 
clauses 28 and 30, they will go back 18 months.  Does that mean that duty has never been required to be paid - 
even though the law in these cases said that it was payable - because no cases have come forward, or because 
there has been a question about the construction of those sections and the commissioner has not followed up the 
taxes that may have been payable?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that this arrangement relies on people lodging documents.  If a 
document is lodged, the commissioner is obliged to assess it.  However, if an amendment is pending he may 
delay issuing an assessment until such time as the law is changed in the interests of achieving a sensible tax 
administration system.  It relies on people making a lodgment.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  I understand what the minister said.  It seems miraculous that, in all these areas, no 
duty or tax has ever been paid during the period that the provisions will cover retrospectively.  I understand that 
it relies on the lodging of documents.  I also understand that the commissioner may exercise discretion if an 
amendment is pending.  If that is the case, have there been instances in which that discretion has been exercised; 
and, if so, is that the reason that no duty or tax has been paid?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  The advice I have received is that there have always been exemptions.  The 
short answer is no.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  If exemptions already existed, why are they being amended?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  When the business tax review was done, the exemption provisions were left 
out.  This will put them back in.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Will the minister explain that a bit more?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that the mortgage duty provisions of the Stamp Act were 
substantially rewritten as part of the business tax review.  Prior to these amendments, a conveyance of property 
was not chargeable with conveyance duty when the property transferred was intended only as security.  The 
proposed amendment will reinstate the exemption retrospectively to 1 January 2004, which is the date that the 
new mortgage duty provisions commenced.  This provision was used only in limited circumstances, when it was 
necessary to transfer the property to the lender until the debt was repaid.  The property would then be transferred 
back to the borrower, and this would most commonly occur when an insurance policy was used as security.  The 
provision would not be used for a typical mortgage over land as the mortgage would be registered over the land 
pursuant to the Transfer of Land Act 1893, which does not require the land to be actually transferred.  The 
deficiency was identified by the Office of State Revenue and not by a taxpayer.  As the provision existed 
previously, the taxpayers’ practice would be to continue the arrangement as it had always been in place.  If a 
case were identified, a refund would be possible under the reassessment provisions of the Taxation 
Administration Act.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  I understand where the minister is coming from, and that is not in dispute.  Given what 
the minister has said, can she therefore confirm that there has been no dealing on any of these issues to which we 
are considering amendments since the time that they are to retrospectively come into operation?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that we cannot give that guarantee to that level of detail.  We do 
not have the records to that level of detail.  We cannot actually give a guarantee because we simply do not have - 
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Hon George Cash:  Can you say to the best of your knowledge?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  Certainly, to the best of my knowledge we can say that there was no dealing on 
these issues, but we cannot give an ironclad guarantee.   

Hon MURRAY CRIDDLE:  This provision refers to clauses 28 and 30.  How many opportunities for this to 
come up are expected in the next year or so?  What are we putting this in place for?  How many opportunities 
will there be to use this legislation, with reference to those two clauses?  What I am asking is: what will be the 
impact of the legislation that we are putting in place?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  We cannot give the honourable member an indication of the number.  The bill 
reinstates concessional provisions that have always existed, but we cannot give the member an indication of how 
many people might be impacted upon by this legislation.   

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 3 put and passed. 

Clause 4:  Section 31 amended - 
Hon GEORGE CASH:  Clause 4 deals with section 31 of the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 2002, which is 
headed “Grouping where employees used in another business”.  The proposition in the amendment is to delete 
the words “a business” in certain places and to insert instead the words “one or more businesses”; that is, to 
change the singular to the plural.  When the minister gave her response to the second reading debate, I 
understand that she said that the Commissioner of State Revenue had always believed that section 10 of the 
Interpretation Act applied, which reads under the heading “Gender and number” - 

In any written law -  

(a) words denoting a gender or genders include each other gender;  

. . .   

(c) words in the singular number include the plural and words in the plural number 
include the singular.  

The minister said that the department had always believed that that was the case with section 31; that is, that the 
words “a business” meant “businesses” - that singularity could be interpreted as plurality.  However, there was 
never a need for recourse to the Interpretation Act if that was the case.  The parliamentary draftsman was very 
clear in the words that he used in the construction of the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 2002.  In some instances 
the act speaks of a person or persons; it does not use the term “a person” and then expect someone to rely on 
section 10 of the Interpretation Act to develop the argument about plurality.  If it was always the department’s 
view that section 10 of the Interpretation Act applied to section 31 of the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 2002, I 
am interested to know whether the commissioner or the department took it upon itself to consider the format and 
context of the balance of the act.  There are a number of instances in which the singular word is used in 
particular matters and is followed by the plural word.  For instance, section 7 of the Pay-roll Tax Assessment 
Act, headed “Liability to pay-roll tax,” states - 

(2) Pay-roll tax payable on wages by a member or members of a group is a debt due jointly and 
severally by each person who is a member of the group during the period in which the wages 
become payable.  

However, there are other instances in this act when, quite clearly, the draftsman was very specific in 
distinguishing between the singular and the plural.  In respect of section 31, it would seem to me that the 
draftsman was very clear in the way that was written.  It was always intended to have a very narrow scope.  The 
words “a business” were never intended to be considered in the plural.  They were singular words that were 
intended to be singular.  If the amendment is now put in place because of the Victorian experience, I would 
argue, contrary to what the minister has said, that the character of section 31 is being changed, because the intent 
was always a singular intent.  It was never a plural intent.  It is written in the singular, when considering the way 
the parliamentary draftsman has drafted other sections of the act.  I am interested in the minister’s position on the 
argument of singularity versus plurality.  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that the Office of State Revenue has always interpreted the word 
as being plural based on the work that was done on the clause notes for the 1971 act.  Section 31 of the Pay-roll 
Tax Assessment Act 2002 is based on section 16C of the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 1971.  The explanatory 
memorandum associated with the 2002 act does not specifically address the issue of whether “business” is to be 
read in the singular or the plural.  However, section 16C, upon its introduction into the 1971 act in 1975, was 
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accompanied by clause notes.  While these notes were not widely circulated in the same manner as the 
explanatory memorandum is today, my advisers have confirmed that the Office of State Revenue’s interpretation 
of the provision in the plural had been based on the clause notes.  However, the case had actually found that 
there was no ambiguity.  

Hon George Cash:  Ambiguity in respect of what? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  They found that, if it was “business”, it was interpreted as singular and if it was 
“businesses” it was interpreted as being plural.  To them, there was no ambiguity about it, but the Office of State 
Revenue had been interpreting it in another way.  Basically, this amendment tries to reduce the risk of ambiguity 
by being very specific about whether it is “business” or “businesses”.  Section 31(1), for example, states - 

An employer and another person or other persons constitute a group if one or more of the employer’s 
employees carries out duties solely or mainly for or in connection with a business carried on by the 
employer and the other person or persons, or carried on by the other person or persons. 

This will now be amended to state -  

An employer and another person or other persons constitute a group if one or more of the employer’s 
employees carries out duties solely or mainly for or in connection with one or more businesses carried 
on by the employer and the other person or persons (separately, together or in any other combination), 
or carried on by the other person or persons (separately, together or in any other combination). 

This provides a greater degree of detail, to reduce the ambiguity and minimise the risk of misinterpretation.  

Hon GEORGE CASH:  If the department has always interpreted section 31 to include the plural, has it 
collected taxes in respect to “groupings of businesses”, rather than “business” over that period of time? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  The short answer is, not based solely on the definition of “business” versus 
“businesses” because that is not the only criterion, as I mentioned in my second reading response.  A range of 
other criteria are applied in making the decision about the collection of taxes.  I can try to dig them up through 
my clause notes, but there were a number of other issues that go hand-in-hand with that decision.  
Hon GEORGE CASH:  Is the minister saying that, notwithstanding that the department believes that the word 
“business” could be interpreted in the plurality as “businesses”, it never ever collected any taxes solely based on 
that assumption? 
Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  Yes.  
Hon GEORGE CASH:  Can the minister provide us with the other criteria that were used to avoid calling upon 
the interpretation of section 31, as the minister has stated? 
Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  The Office of State Revenue has, as I said in my response to the second reading 
debate, issued the “Commissioner’s Practice PT2.0 - Pay-roll Tax - Grouping Exclusions” which outlines the 
factors that are to be taken into account when considering exclusion from grouping for an employer.  In addition 
to the nature and the degree of the duties performed by the employees, other relevant factors include things such 
as managerial control, ownership, commercial and financial arrangements and sharing of common resources.  
Hon GEORGE CASH:  I am absolutely surprised, if not flabbergasted, at the fact that the department has 
believed that the word “business” could be interpreted as “businesses” in the plural since 1975 and yet has never 
ever used that interpretation to collect any taxes in respect of the grouping, where employees are used in another 
business.  The Victorian Supreme Court’s Court of Appeal made its decision based on the fact that the 
Interpretation of Legislation Act could not be used to jump from the singular “business” to the plural 
“businesses”.  It said that, because of the construction of the Victorian act, a section enacted could not be 
selected without regard to the balance of the act; that is, the act must be read as a whole.  The court used words 
to the effect that the Interpretation of Legislation Act in Victoria was not to be used as extrinsic evidence to 
enable an interpretation because it was absolutely clear in the way the act was drafted that the word “business” 
was to be interpreted in the singular, not the plural.  The point that I make is that, if the Commissioner for State 
Revenue has, since 1975, believed that the word “business” in section 31 of the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 
2002 could be interpreted in the plural as “businesses”, relying on section 10 of the Interpretation Act 1984, that 
has been wrong.  
Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that section 31 is used only very rarely and is usually used only to 
support the grouping whereby the grouping has already been established through common ownership.  The 
payroll tax grouping provisions cause employers to be grouped whereby employees of one business are shared 
with the business of another person.  These employees are grouped by the legislation because they are 
considered to operate as a single unit.  Without this provision it would be possible for two separately owned but 
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closely associated businesses to share the workers with the aim of taking advantage of the payroll tax-free 
threshold to avoid paying payroll tax.  I am advised that the provision is used only very rarely. 
Hon GEORGE CASH:  The fact that a provision in an act is used rarely is not in itself a sufficient reason to 
interpret it wrongly.  Judging by what the minister has said, the fact is that the department has wrongly 
interpreted section 31 for a long time.  The point that I am trying to make to the minister is that we accept the 
proposed amendments.  However, we do not accept them for the reasons the minister has given.  We say that the 
government has wrongly interpreted the act for a long time.  If that was the government’s interpretation, it would 
not need to make amendments to the legislation.  The government is putting beyond doubt the position that the 
word “business” is to be read as meaning also “businesses”.  In that regard there is no question that this 
amendment is changing the character of the 1971 act that the minister mentioned earlier.  That is what I was 
originally saying.  That is what this amendment is all about.  It is not about just making good something the 
minister believes; it is changing the character of the original act because the Victorian Court of Appeal said it 
was being interpreted wrongly.  What will now occur, even though the minister says section 31 is rarely used, is 
that it will widen the scope of that particular section, and it will widen the taxpayer net that will be able to be 
applied to this section. 
Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I refer to the clause notes of the Pay-roll Tax Assessment Act 1975 because 
this is where the misinterpretation - if I can call it that - occurred.  The clause notes quite clearly spell out that 
proposed section 16C(b) covers the situation whereby employees of one employer work in more than one 
business - singular - activity that is carried on not only by the employer but also together with another person or 
persons.  Paragraph (b) of proposed section 16C covers the situation in which there is an agreement between 
various employers to use employees in their respective related businesses for carrying out various functions in 
those related businesses.  That is the genesis of the confusion.  The proposed amendment tries to reduce any 
ambiguity that has arisen as a result of the interpretation of the clause notes from the Pay-roll Tax Assessment 
Act 1975. 
Hon MURRAY CRIDDLE:  Why is the government proposing to delete “goods and services” from clause 
4(3)(b) and insert “or goods and services, and whether or not it provides for duties to be performed by the 
employees or specifies the duties to be employed by them.”? 
Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  This amendment is a response to the recent findings of the Victorian Court of 
Appeal that the Victorian payroll tax provision, which was previously similar to section 31, would not apply 
when there was not an agreement for the provision of services that did not specify that the duties were to be 
carried on by the employer’s employees.  The amendment to this section will make certain that, when the result 
of an agreement is that an employee performs duties under the agreement or arrangement for another business, it 
is possible to group the two or more businesses together, and the group would be constituted where there was a 
degree of dependence and connection between the businesses. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Clause 4(3) - section 31 amended - is being amended by deleting “implied and” and 
inserting instead the word “implied”.  Therefore, the amendment deletes the word “and”.  Will the minister 
explain what is intended by deleting the word “and”? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised it is a grammatical change because a comma will be inserted after 
the word “implied”, and additional words have been inserted at the end. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  It is proposed that we delete the words “implied and”, and insert instead, “implied,”.  
As far as I am aware, for the past 20 or so years during the committee stage in this house, we have not deleted a 
word and then reinserted it.  If it is a grammatical change, that is interesting in itself.  Why are we not just 
deleting the word “and”, and inserting a comma after the word “implied”?  Why is it proposed to delete the word 
“implied” and then put it back?  The minister can shrug her shoulders, but later on we are asked to delete a whole 
section of a clause and then put it back again.  I would like to know why we are now using that style of drafting. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  To be honest with the honourable member, I do not know why the 
parliamentary draftsperson drafted the bill in this way.  If the member had raised this question with me earlier, I 
would have asked why that is the case. 

Hon George Cash:  I thought you may have picked that up yourself. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I had not.  I am advised by my advisers, who have been working for an 
extended time on this legislation, that it was drafted in this manner by the parliamentary draftsperson.  The 
draftsperson did not provide an explanation about why it was done that way, and I do not know whether anybody 
would have questioned why it was done that way.  If it would satisfy the member, I am happy to ask him or her - 
I do not know whether it is a male or female - why it has been drafted in this manner.  We will specifically raise 
the question of the deletion of the word “and”. 
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Hon GEORGE CASH:  I do not know whether the minister is trying to be sarcastic. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  No, I am not. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  However, it just so happens that a process is used in this place for dealing with 
amendments.  This cuts right across the practice and procedures of the chamber as we have dealt with 
amendments over a very long time.  The answer is yes, I would like to know why, because later I will show the 
minister an instance in which we delete a considerable number of words and then reinsert them within the same 
clause, and I will ask the minister exactly the same question again: why are we doing it that way? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I assure the member that I am not trying to be sarcastic about this matter.  That 
is the first thing.  Secondly, I must say that I did not realise that I would need to be a parliamentary drafting 
expert.  Certainly, I would be the first one to put my hand up to say that I do not have that skill, and I certainly 
have not been in this chamber as long as Hon George Cash.  This was obviously an oversight on my part.  Quite 
frankly, I am being very honest when I say that I do not know why it was drafted in the way it has been drafted, 
and I surely do not know why the “and” was deleted when it is not the convention of this house.  However, in 
trying to give an explanation, I should say that perhaps this legislation was not necessarily drafted with the 
conventions of this place in mind; perhaps it was drafted with the conventions of the other place in mind.  I do 
not even know what the drafting conventions in the other place are.  However, there may well be some 
difference in drafting between this place and the other place.  I am now intrigued to find out whether there are in 
fact variations in drafting conventions between the other place and this place.  I have given the honourable 
member an undertaking.  In fact, I will not only ask why the “and” has been deleted but also ask and provide the 
honourable member with information on whether the drafting conventions in this place are the same as they are 
in the other place and whether the parliamentary draftspeople should seek to ensure that they meet the 
conventions of both houses of Parliament in the matter of drafting. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  So that the minister does not ask the wrong question, I point out that it is not the word 
“and” that concerns me; it is the word “implied”, because that is the one that is being deleted and then put back. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  I see.  It is “implied and”. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Exactly. 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  It is both. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  All we have to do is remove the word “and” and put a comma after the word “implied”.  
There is a rule in this place that once a certain word is deleted, it cannot be put back in; it has been deleted.  I 
might not be making myself sufficiently clear, but that is the reason I am asking the question. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  My advisers are trying to explain this to me.  I would rather go with my 
original offer; that is, to seek advice from parliamentary counsel on drafting practices.  

Hon GEORGE CASH:  At the same time, I refer to the point that was raised by Hon Murray Criddle about 
clause 4, on page 4, where we are deleting the words “or goods and services” and inserting the words “or goods 
and services,” along with some other words.  The same question arises.  I am not asking the minister to be a 
drafting expert; I am in fact interested to know why we are now deleting words and then putting them back, 
when that is not the usual form for this place. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I can give the honourable member an undertaking to provide him with a written 
explanation.  I do not want to stand in this place and profess to be an expert when I am advised that this was a 
decision made by the parliamentary draftspeople, and for whatever reason they have chosen to do it this way.  I 
do not want to try to profess that I know how their minds work and why they have done this.   

Hon George Cash:  I agree with what you are proposing. 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am happy to provide the honourable member with that written explanation. 

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 5 put and passed. 

Clause 6:  Section 7 amended -  
Hon GEORGE CASH:  We are now dealing with the Stamp Act 1921, and in particular section 7(1)(d) of that 
act, which relates to persons who are related for the purposes of part II of the act.  Section 7(1)(d) includes 
“spouses, or de facto partners, of each other or between whom the relationship is that of parent and child”.  It is 
intended to delete section 7(1)(d) in its present form and insert instead a new paragraph (d) with the words 
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“family members”, and then insert a new section 7(3) to provide a definition of the words “family members”.  
Proposed subsection (3) states in part - 

For the purposes of subsection (1)(d), 2 persons are “family members” if, in relation to one person, the 
other person is - 

(a) a child or remoter lineal descendant of the person; 

(b) a parent or remoter lineal ancestor of the person; 

Will the minister give me examples of what is intended by the words “remoter lineal descendant” and “remoter 
lineal ancestor” in paragraphs (a) and (b)? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  In paragraph (a) of proposed subsection (3), a child or remoter lineal 
descendant of the person would be a child or grandchild, and in paragraph (b), a parent or remoter lineal ancestor 
of the person would be a parent or grandparent. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Proposed subsection (3)(e) reads - 

the spouse, former spouse, de facto partner or former de facto partner of the person; 

Will the minister tell me whether the two-year rule for de facto relationships will apply to the reference to de 
facto partners and former de facto partners in this provision? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that no, it does not apply. 

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Will the minister explain why it does not apply?  What is the policy reason for it not 
applying in this clause, when we know that it applies in another clause of this bill? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that the two-year rule applies to those parts of the act that deal 
with concessions, but it does not apply to other parts of the act.  I am advised the reason is that that is the 
construction of the legislation.   

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 7:  Section 27 amended -  
Hon GEORGE CASH:  Section 27 of the Stamp Act 1921 is headed “Instruments not stamped inadmissible 
except in criminal proceedings”.  This clause proposes to amend section 27(2)(b)(i) by inserting after the word 
“disposition” the words “or transfer”.  Why is there a need to distinguish between disposition and transfer? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  Section 27(2) refers to any document executed in Western Australia that 
affords any evidence of; and it then lists in paragraph (a) a number of instruments, such as an acquisition, a 
transfer, a disposition and a transaction.  With regard to that full range of evidence, a transfer had been left out.  
A transfer has now been included so that section 27(2)(b)(i) will mirror subsection (2)(a)(ii).   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  My question was: what is the distinction between a disposition and a transfer when it 
relates to a document?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that a disposition is broader than a transfer, but it includes a 
transfer.  Disposition with regard to a unit includes the transfer or other disposition of a unit; the allotment or 
issue of a unit; the redemption, surrender or cancellation of a unit; or the variation, abrogation or alteration of a 
unit, etc.  Disposition is actually broader than transfer with regard to a unit.  

Hon GEORGE CASH:  If, as the minister says, a disposition includes a transfer, why is there a need to include 
the words “or transfer”?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised it is because a disposition is relevant to section 73DAA(1), 
whereas a transfer is relevant to section 31C.   

Hon George Cash:  The minister has said that a disposition includes a transfer.  I am asking what is the 
distinction between a disposition and a transfer.  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I thought I had explained the difference between a disposition and a transfer.  A 
disposition is broader than a transfer. 

Hon George Cash:  If a disposition includes a transfer, why is there a need to put in the words “or transfer”?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  Because a disposition is relevant only to a unit trust, whereas a transfer refers 
to the transfer of assets between institutions.  Does the member have a copy of all of section 27?   
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Hon GEORGE CASH:  Yes.  I am trying to understand why there is a need to make a distinction.  I cannot 
understand why a disposition refers only to units, because the minister has said that a disposition includes a 
transfer.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am advised that a disposition involves a transfer of units through the defined 
term.   

Hon George Cash:  Then why do we need the words “or transfer”?  

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  The reference to transfer does not involve the transfer of unit trusts.  It deals 
specifically with the transfer of assets between institutions.  It actually has a different context.   

Clause put and passed.   

Clause 8 put and passed. 

Clause 9:  Section 74 amended -  
Hon GEORGE CASH:  Section 74 deals with certain contracts to be chargeable as conveyances on sale.  It is 
proposed to amend section 74(3d)(a), (b), (c) and (d) by inserting after the words “de facto partner” the words 
“of 2 years”.  I am interested in the policy behind the determination to insert those words.  Why has the 
government chosen two years in respect of a de facto partnership? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  The two years is standard across concessions in state revenue legislation, such 
as the Stamp Act and the First Home Owner Grant Act.  The Acts Amendment (Equality of Status) Act 2003 
made amendments to a number of acts to include the terms “de facto partner” and “de facto relationship”.  The 
term “de facto partner” was inserted in the Stamp Act by this act and the term “de fact partner of two years” is to 
ensure that the concessions provided in proposed new section 74 are available to partners in a genuine de facto 
relationship.  The short answer is that it standardises this provision so that it is consistent with other legislation in 
relation to state revenue concessions.   

Hon GIZ WATSON:  I highlighted this in the second reading debate.  I concur that it seems to be arbitrary to 
pick two years.  I understand it has been picked on a number of occasions, but it does not make it any less 
arbitrary that it is contained in other legislation.  I cannot understand the reason that a de facto relationship will 
be judged to be genuine if it goes on for two years.  A de facto relationship could be judged to be genuine if it 
went on for one or 10 years.  Why pick two years?  It highlights a generic problem in the instance of de facto 
relationships.  If a couple chooses to marry, the relationship can be broken after the couple has been together for 
a week.  For whatever reason, a couple in a de facto relationship may not want to get married - perhaps it is a 
same-sex couple who currently do not have the option of getting married.  One way to resolve the problem is for 
the de facto couple to register the relationship.  Obviously this bill will not fix that, but that is the generic 
problem. 

I propose to vote against this clause to make the point that the question needs to be resolved in a universal way; 
that is, either by amending the Interpretation Act or, as was discussed during the break, perhaps an amendment to 
the Births, Deaths and Marriages Registration Act.  That would resolve the issue, otherwise it is discriminating 
on the grounds of marital status.  For all intents and purposes, we are accepting that a couple in a de facto 
relationship has the same rights and responsibilities as a married couple.  However, in this case we are deciding 
that that couple cannot have those rights and responsibilities until after two years, simply because it has been 
decided that is the cut-off point.  It is very arbitrary.  It might be consistent with other pieces of legislation, but it 
is discriminatory and therefore I will vote against this clause.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  We are dealing with a broader issue in terms of the question of two years.  I 
understand that we cannot amend this clause.  I was advised that these bills were structured in such a way that 
the first bill could not be amended but the second one could.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  The minister has an amendment to section 74 before her now and it is to include the 
words “of 2 years”.  Members can either vote for or against it.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  Members can do what they like and the other place with deal will it when the 
bill is returned to it.  I am advising members what my advisers have been advised.  If that is incorrect, I stand 
corrected.  Certainly, the two-year provision was inserted in the legislation as a result of the business tax review.  
The specified minimum time was two years.  I understand the argument, because I have had a conversation with 
the honourable member about why it has to be a minimum two-year period for de facto couples when married 
couples can be married for a week and gain the concessions after such a short time.  However, people in a de 
facto relationship would need to live together for a minimum of two years before they would be granted the 
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concession.  The reason it is included in this bill is for standardisation purposes and I leave the rest to the 
chamber.   

Hon GIZ WATSON:  I think it might make an interesting case for the Equal Opportunity Commission.  We are 
not meant to be discriminating on the grounds of marital status.  A married couple can get the concession 
without waiting any time, but a de facto couple has to wait two years and that is an interesting anomaly.  What 
would be the consequences if this clause did not include the words “of 2 years”?  It is not there now.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  The worst thing that can happen is that it would be inconsistent with state 
revenue legislation.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  The minister mentioned that this amendment came about because of amendments to the 
Acts Amendment (Equality of Status) Act 2003.  In that act part 55 refers to amendments to the Stamp Act 1921 
and certain definitions are inserted into that act.  Those definitions can be found in the Stamp Act at section 4, 
and it states - 

“de facto partner of 2 years”, in relation to a person, means a person who is living in a de facto 
relationship with the person and has lived on that basis with the person for at least 2 years;   

It also states that - 

“de facto partners of 2 years” means 2 de facto partners of 2 years who are living in a de facto 
relationship with each other;  

I would like the minister to explain what the relevance of the Acts Amendment (Equality of Status) Act 2003 has 
to this particular amendment, given that the Stamp Act has already been amended by that act.   

I have some further questions, but before I ask them, the minister also said it is not possible for this chamber to 
amend this bill.  We are amending the Stamp Act by this bill and it is up to members to vote either for or against 
the amendment.   

Hon Giz Watson asked what would be the effect of voting against the proposed amendment which would leave 
the Stamp Act in the format it is already in.  To my knowledge the minister said it may mean it would make this 
section of the Stamp Act inconsistent with some other sections.  Perhaps the minister could expand on that 
proposition.  Before doing that, my first question is in relation to the Acts Amendment (Equality of Status) Act 
2003.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I refer to the Acts Amendment (Equality of Status) Act and the amendments it 
made to a number of acts.  It is background information because it already included de facto relationships and 
they are defined as relationships of two years.  In relation to what it might mean, it could mean that persons who 
are in a de facto relationship, but in a short-term relationship, could also receive concessions as a purchaser.   

The worst-case scenario is that the acquiring of those concessions could be open to abuse by some people.  
Members might argue that there are other ways in which the provisions could be abused.  However, in short, that 
is why there is a two-year minimum period.  Hon Giz Watson might say that that discriminates against same-sex 
couples.  However, that is the reason.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  If a de facto couple have to be in a relationship for two years before being eligible, will 
the minister indicate what will happen if there is a break in the continuity of that two-year period?  For instance, 
will those two years have to start again?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am not a lawyer, but I assume - I can tell the member only what I think - that 
the two years refers to a continuous two-year relationship.  That is my interpretation of the two-year requirement.   

Hon George Cash:  If there is a break for one month at one year and 11 months, will the time have to begin 
again?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I do not know.  That may have to be tested in court.  I am advised that we 
would have to consider all the circumstances of a situation.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Is it the case that the courts already deal with situations in which de facto partners 
claim to have been in a de facto relationship for at least two years even though there has been a break in the 
continuity of that two-year period?  Is it not also the case that the court has to judge the circumstances of the 
break and that the time does not start to run again at all?  If that is the case, and given the discretion of the court, 
why are we insisting that the words “of 2 years” be inserted?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  The member may be right.  I prefaced my remarks by saying that that is what I 
think might happen.  The member may be correct; however, I am not aware of any cases.   
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Hon GEORGE CASH:  I understand that the minister might not be aware of any cases.  It does not matter 
whether I am correct.  What matters is what the minister says the government intends to mean by the words that 
are contained in the bill.  I am trying to establish why a de facto relationship must exist for two years - from what 
the minister said it cannot be less than two years - before qualifying for a concession when we all know that de 
facto relationships can exist for a period less than two years depending on the circumstances.  I am waiting for 
the minister to outline the policy decision behind the rigid position of not less than two years.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I am happy to postpone this clause so that we can provide Hon George Cash 
with a policy position.  I do not want to mislead the member about this provision.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  The opposition agrees with that proposition so that it can better understand the policy 
decision behind the government’s intentions to insert the words “of 2 years”, particularly with regard for the fact 
that on a daily basis - or at least on a weekly basis - the Family Court of Western Australia is required to 
determine whether certain de facto relationships exist.  We would be very pleased to understand the policy 
decision behind this amendment to the Stamp Act.  Moreover, I ask the minister to consider the Acts 
Amendment (Equality of Status) Act 2003 and to explain why that issue is raised in both the second reading 
speech and the explanatory memorandum given that the Stamp Act has already been amended in accordance 
with that act.  The opposition supports the foreshadowed motion.   

Hon GIZ WATSON:  I agree that it would be useful to get more feedback.  I also suggest that, if possible, the 
government indicates whether this anomaly can be resolved by other means.  Maybe that is not possible in the 
available time frame.  I agree with Hon George Cash in that in this case we seem to be doubling up.  If the Stamp 
Act has already been amended, why is the government inserting this provision?  That is pretty basic, whether we 
agree that it is a good policy and the right number of years.  I am also interested in the more general issue of de 
facto couples being able to register themselves as a couple in the same way that a marriage registers two people 
as a couple.  In making a statement about being a couple, a de facto couple would then be legally eligible.  That 
is the way to resolve this issue.  I am not sure in what legislation we would insert such a provision.  It would be 
very useful if the government indicated whether that proposition will be considered.   

Further consideration of the clause postponed until after consideration of clause 31, on motion by Hon 
Ljiljanna Ravlich (Minister for Education and Training).   

Clause 10:  Section 75AE amended -  

Hon GEORGE CASH:  Section 75 of the Stamp Act deals with concessional rates for certain residential or 
business properties.  Clause 10 proposes to delete the definition of “eligible purchaser” and to insert alternative 
words.  The minister would be aware that earlier I questioned why a particular style was adopted for the word 
“implied” and why we were deleting the word “implied” and then putting it straight back in the act.  The 
definition of “eligible purchaser” in clause 10(1) and the definition of “eligible purchaser” in the act appear to be 
exactly the same.  We are being asked to delete those words from the act and to then put the same words back in 
the act.  In addition to putting the same words back in the act, we are also invited to include certain other words, 
which start at line 15 on page 7.  They read -  

or 

(b) a trustee who is acquiring, and intends to hold, the property in trust for one or more disabled 
beneficiaries, if at least one disabled beneficiary of the trust uses, or after the property is 
purchased will use, the property as his or her principal place of residence; 

That is followed by clause 10(2).  From line 15 onwards, they are new words.  Can the minister explain why we 
are deleting words that are in the act and then putting them back?  It comes back to the question that I asked 
before.  This is the clause to which I was referring.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  These are drafting protocols.  We will provide the member with a response on 
the first matter.   

Hon George Cash:  Can you understand the question?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I understand it.  Hon George Cash is basically asking why we are duplicating 
it.   

Hon George Cash:  Why not just insert the new words?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  I understand what the member is saying, but I cannot give a definitive 
response.  We will get that response from parliamentary draftspeople.   



Extract from Hansard 
[COUNCIL - Tuesday, 16 August 2005] 

 p3829f-3850a 
Hon George Cash; Hon Giz Watson; Deputy President; Hon Murray Criddle; Hon Simon O'Brien; Hon Ljiljanna 

Ravlich 

 [22] 

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  Now that we have the opportunity, I will ask the minister about a couple of matters of 
detail.  I refer to clause 10, and particularly to page 7, line 16.  A proposed new paragraph extends the definition 
of “eligible purchaser” in relation to a residential property to include - 

(b) a trustee who is acquiring, and intends to hold, the property in trust for one or more disabled 
beneficiaries, if at least one disabled beneficiary of the trust uses, or after the property is 
purchased will use, the property as his or her principal place of residence;  

I want a matter confirmed for the record, in addition to what that extended definition plainly says.  It relates to a 
situation not dissimilar to the one I described during the second reading stage.  This definition clearly 
contemplates a situation in which a decision is made and acted upon to acquire property to be owned by a trust.  
A slight variation could be that a person owns the property as a private citizen, even though it is intended for the 
use of his or her disabled child as a place of residence.  That person then transfers the property to a trustee even 
if, for all intents and purposes, the original owners also happen to be the trustee.  That is the situation I described 
earlier this evening.  Have I made that clear?   

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  Not really.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  During the second reading debate I mentioned the example of people who owned a 
property.  It was their clear intention that the property be available indefinitely, even after they are dead and 
gone, for their disabled child to use as a residence.  For a range of reasons, they need to transfer ownership of 
that property to a trust, even though they may well be the controlling people of that trust immediately anyway.  
Would they still come under that definition?  I tend to think that they would, or that they would not be excluded 
from it, but that is the specific thing that we were trying to address.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  Hon Simon O’Brien has related his example to an individual and has now put 
on record that he wants me to provide him with an opinion on somebody who has been mentioned in this debate.  
Under the confidentiality restrictions of the Taxation Administration Act, specifics concerning an individual 
cannot be discussed by officers of the Office of State Revenue or even by me, unless we are specifically 
authorised by the individual involved to do so.  That person needs to write to the Treasurer for us to access the 
information that is sought.   

Hon SIMON O’BRIEN:  I was just talking about anyone in that situation.  That situation applies to someone 
who was mentioned during an earlier stage of the debate, but I am not using this as an opportunity to get a 
specific ruling on that individual’s case.  I am trying to divine whether it is the government’s intention, through 
this extended definition, to capture people in that situation.  A number of people are in that very same situation.   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  In very broad terms, yes.   

Clause put and passed. 

Clause 11:  Section 75AG amended - 
Hon GEORGE CASH:  Section 75AG of the Stamp Act 1921 is headed “Reduction of duty or refund for first 
home owner”.  This amendment proposes to insert a new subsection (1a), which will have the effect of allowing 
a concession on the unencumbered value of the land and home, in the case of a property that is referred to in item 
4(2), up to $350 000, or the unencumbered value of the land, in the case of a property referred to in item 4(3), up 
to $200 000.  This amendment relates to first home buyers.  Can the minister indicate when this clause will come 
into effect?  Will any retrospectivity be applied to this clause?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  There will be no retrospectivity.  It will come into effect upon royal assent.   

Hon GEORGE CASH:  What is the current situation for first home buyers?  Does this amendment conform to 
what might be happening in other states around Australia?  How does it relate to the commonwealth first home 
owner grant legislation, for instance?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  In terms of the application of the first home owner grant, I am advised that no 
limit is applied in terms of the value of the property.   

Hon George Cash:  It doesn’t relate to that?   

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  No.   

Clause put and passed. 

Clauses 12 to 19 put and passed.  

Clause 20:  Sections 76AI and 76ATB amended -  
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Hon GEORGE CASH:  Section 76AI of the Stamp Act relates to companies to which part IIIBA, division 2 of 
the act applies.  In respect of sections 76AI(4)(a) and 76ATB(6), it is intended to insert after the word “Act” the 
following words -  

or a corporation that would be a subsidiary corporation by virtue of that Division if “more” in section 
46(a)(ii) and (iii) of the Corporations Act were deleted and “not less” were inserted instead, 

The heading of section 46 of the commonwealth Corporations Act 2001 is “What is a subsidiary”.   

The section reads - 

A body corporate (in this section called the first body) is a subsidiary of another body corporate if, and 
only if: 

(a) the other body: 

(i) controls the composition of the first body’s board; or 

(ii) is in a position to cast, or control the casting of, more than one-half of the 
maximum number of votes that might be cast at a general meeting of the first 
body; or 

(iii) holds more than one-half of the issued share capital of the first body 
(excluding any part of that issued share capital that carries no right to 
participate beyond a specified amount in a distribution of either profits or 
capital); or 

(b) the first body is a subsidiary of a subsidiary of the other body. 

That is fairly simple.  This amendment attempts to replace the word “more” in sections 46(a)(ii) and 46(a)(iii) 
with the words “not less”.  The impact of that will be that, rather than a subsidiary being an entity that a parent 
company controls with something more than 50 per cent of the votes, for instance, this amendment will mean 
that a subsidiary can be a company that is controlled to the extent of not more than 50 per cent of the votes.  In 
that case, a joint venture, where two parties each hold 50 per cent, could become subsidiaries of a parent.  Is that 
the intention of this section? 

Hon Ljiljanna Ravlich:  Yes.  

Hon GEORGE CASH:  What is the policy behind that?  We have now entered a new realm.  The 
commonwealth Corporations Act talks about subsidiary being a company in which the other body holds more 
than one-half of the issued capital, or where it controls the casting of more than one-half of the maximum 
number of votes.  Such a company is able to be controlled by the first body.  This is a significant change in the 
definition of a subsidiary.  Why is it that, under the Stamp Act, we now have to digress significantly from the 
definition of a subsidiary under the commonwealth Corporations Act 2001? 

Hon LJILJANNA RAVLICH:  A number of examples have come to the attention of the Office of State 
Revenue, in which company structuring arrangements have been used in attempts to defeat the object of the land 
rich test.  These include increased use of a specific scheme under which an entity acquires a 100 per cent interest 
in a land rich company without paying duty under the land rich provisions.  While existing anti-avoidance 
provisions have been used to combat these types of blatant transaction restructuring, it is proposed to amend the 
definition of “subsidiary” to include situations in which an entity has control of 50 per cent or more of the votes 
on the company’s board, or holds 50 per cent or more of the issued share capital of a company, or would be 
entitled to participate in the distribution of property of a subsidiary to an extent equal to, or greater than, 50 per 
cent of the value of the distributable property.  The proposed amendment would commence from the date of the 
introduction of this bill to the Parliament.  

Progress reported and leave granted to sit again, pursuant to sessional orders. 
House adjourned at 9.57 pm 

__________ 
 
 


